
Third Sunday of Lent--"B" Cycle  2021--St. Leonard, 10:30 & online 
Exodus 20:1-17;  Psalm 18:8, 8, 10, 11:  1st Corinthians 1:22-25;  John 2:13-25 

 
I. Introduction 
   A.  Starting to write this homily reminded me of Pat Sajak on Wheel of Fortune. There’s a segment called 

Triple Tossups, with three quick puzzles in a row. It’s fun watching him try to find fresh ways of 
announcing them, like: “Here’s tossup # 1. And let’s go to puzzle # 2. And if my math is correct, this is 
puzzle # 3.” I feel for him! He has to do that day after day. 

 
   B.  Well, two weeks ago we heard about covenant # 1, the covenant God made with Noah. Last week we 

heard about covenant # 2, between God and Abraham. Today, if my math is correct, we come to 
covenant # 3, the covenant God made with Moses and the Israelites at Mount Sinai. 

 
II.  The Covenant with Moses 
   A.  This covenant usually gets more attention than the first two. It’s the main covenant that the Jews refer to 

when they call themselves “the people of the covenant.” And it’s the one most Christians learned about 
in elementary school when they had to memorize the Ten Commandments. 

 
   B.  This covenant was a bit different than the earlier two, because God’s promises were not made just to one 

person but to the whole people of Israel. This covenant was the touchstone of their identity as a people. 
The LORD would be their God, and they would be God’s chosen people. 

 
   C.  The commandments express the people’s responsibility in the covenant. They lay out how the Israelites 

are to live. They are to shape their lives by these Ten Words from God. Patricia Sanchez put it this way: 
“the demands of the law . . . are to be understood, not as orders that burden and entrench humanity in 
a maze of moral gridlock, but as a divine gift and gracious guidance. 
Rather than think of the commandments simply as rules set forth by a potentate, perhaps it is more 
appropriate to regard them as ‘words to live by.’ ” (Sanchez archive, 3LentB) 

 



 
   D.  So this covenant was a commitment by Israel to live by these words from God. It was a commitment to a 

way of life, an identity as God’s people, who would live by different values than the surrounding 
peoples. In terms of Richard Rohr’s Cosmic Egg image, this is a covenant in the second dome, the one 
concerned with group identity. Rohr writes, “This is where most people in all of human history have 
lived their lives: identifying completely with their ethnicity, their gender, their group, their religion, and 
their occupations.” (Rohr Daily Reflection, January 24, 2021) This covenant established Israel’s identity 
as God’s chosen people. 

 
III.  Our Covenant Identity 
   A.  That might lead us to reflect on our own identity as a covenant community. Through baptism we entered 

into a covenant with God which also means a covenant relationship with all the other members of 
Christ’s body. That should mean that our identity as a member of the Church is the primary meaning of 
our lives. But we have lots of other identities that can conflict with our covenant identity. We are 
members of families; we have work identities; we are members of political parties; we belong to clubs 
and other organizations; we belong to different ethnic groups; and we have a national identity. The 
question we need to probe deeply during Lent is which of our various identities is really primary? 

 
   B.  We can judge that by how we react when the values of our different groups come into conflict, as they 

often do. When our political party promotes a position that is in conflict with the gospel or with church 
teaching, which one do we embrace? When our social club manifests attitudes in conflict with those of 
Jesus, what do we say or do we just keep silent? When Catholic social teaching calls into question 
principles we learned in business school, which one has to take second place? When the gospel leads 
us to a position that our family members reject, which is more important in our lives?  

 
IV.  Not Just Individual Morality 
   A.  This leads us to our second reading today. St. Paul confronted such questions when he preached. “We 

proclaim Christ crucified, a stumbling block to Jews and foolishness to Gentiles, but to those who are 
called, Jews and Greeks alike, Christ the power of God and the wisdom of God. For the foolishness of 
God is wiser than human wisdom, and the weakness of God is stronger than human strength.” 

 
   B.  This is probably the biggest challenge we all confront in trying to live the gospel: how to live by God’s 

wisdom in a society that rejects it on multiple fronts. We all want to be accepted in society, in our 
families, at our work, in our neighborhood. But seeking that acceptance can often mean abandoning 
our covenant with God in varying degrees. If we really try to live and share God’s vision for the world, 
we will often be considered fools. Once again, think of the reaction on many fronts to Pope Francis’s 
encyclical Laudato Si’. He has been called ignorant, naïve, misguided, brainwashed, out of touch, 
unrealistic, communist, socialist—and the list goes on. But what he enunciates in that masterful 
document is a vision for living by the gospel. And it is, in fact, the only vision that can get the world 
through this crisis. But we are so stuck in our ways, so constrained by our other identities, that most 
people have not even bothered to read the encyclical much less put it into practice. (Have you read it 
yet?—It’s been available for more than five years now.) Are we committed to our covenant with God or 
does it always take a back seat to our other identities? 

 
   C.  Now, I know as you know, that none of us lives up to the covenant completely. We are sinners and we fail 

often. But how do we see ourselves? What is really primary in our lives? That’s the key question for 
Lent. I started work on this homily on February 20. That morning, I received an email from a priest in 
Pennsylvania who had just read my reflection in Give Us This Day and wrote because he was moved 
by this part: ”What can you do this Lent to make a dent in the structures and policies that condemn so 
many in the world to lives of oppression and despair? This may mean giving up some habit or 
conveniences that keep us comfortable, and it will certainly be harder than fasting from candy.” (I don’t 
often quote myself, but I’m really quoting him quoting me!) Lent calls us to examine our lives in light of 
our baptismal commitment to the covenant, to a way of life that is so different from our society that our 
family and friends might well call us fools. 

 
 



V.  Righteous Anger 
   A.  And these are questions for our community as well as for us as individuals. We are called to live out the 

demands of the covenant together. Gerald Darring writes: “Our calling, then, is to be strong, not weak. 
The commandments represent not just a set of rules but an ideal of a social order for which we are to 
give our lives, as Christ did on the cross. 
“We cannot stand by idly as the world rides roughshod over the ideal established by God’s law. We 
must be strong. We must overthrow injustice, just as Jesus overturned the tables of the money-
changers. The oppressors of people and their evil systems must arouse our anger. ‘Get them out of 
here!’ “ (liturgy.slu.edu, March 7, 2021) 

 
   B.  The cleansing of the Temple in today’s gospel often confuses people. How can the sweet and loving 

Jesus be so angry and create such havoc? Fr. John Foley explains: “Wrath for sure can be an 
understandable and just reaction to selfishness and greed. The merchants were seeking short-term 
profit at the expense of freedom, holiness, truth, and completion of the human spirit. Worse, they were 
foisting all this upon the people Jesus had come to save. No wonder he hurled himself against these 
blind money grubbers.” (Ibid.) 

 
   V.  Conclusion 
   A.  Pope Francis spoke about this gospel in 2018: “These words help us to reject the danger of making our 

soul, which is God’s abode, a marketplace, a living in constant search for our benefit instead of in 
generous and solidary love. This teaching of Jesus is always timely, not only for the ecclesial 
communities but also for individuals, for civil communities and for society.” (March 4 Angelus). 

 
   B.  So, my suggestion for you at this point in Lent is to spend some time in prayer and reflection on your 

various identities. Which one is really primary in your life? Which one guides and limits your 
involvement with the rest? What is your real identity? Who are you before God, and how is that 
reflected in your everyday decisions and your interactions with others? That should give you enough to 
think about and pray about for this week and much longer! 

 


